MINUTES OF NEW YORK FACULTY COUNCIL MEETING

Sept 18, 2006

Present

	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	Alberi, Mary
	History

	Altfest, Lewis 
	Finance

	Anderson, Dennis 
	CSIS

	Antognini, Walter 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Athanasopoulos, Demosthenes
	Chemistry

	Bachenheimer Bruce
	Management & Management Science

	Barnet, Todd 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Barrella, Vincent 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Baugher, Daniel 
	Management and Management Science

	Berardini, Susan 
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Berg, Abbey 
	Communication Studies

	Blumberg, Barbara 
	History

	Brackett, Geoffrey 
	English

	Brown, Harold 
	Philosophy / Religious Studies

	Bucar, Branko
	Management & Management Science

	Bynoe, Anne 
	Economics

	Byrne, John C.
	Management and Management Science

	Chapman, Robert 
	Philosophy / Religious Studies

	Chiagouris, Larry
	Marketing

	Chung, Kwang-Hyun 
	Accounting

	Dai, Zhaohua
	Chemistry

	Danylenko, Andriy
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Del Bene, Susan 
	Nursing

	Denning, Jane
	Publishing

	Dory, John 
	Management and Management Science

	Dupont, Ida
	Sociology / Criminal Justice

	Ekstrom, David 
	Nursing

	El Adawy, Zaki 
	Management and Management Science

	El-Gazzar, Samir 
	Accounting

	Fernandez, Madeline
	Psychology

	Fox, Ivan 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Gabberty, James
	CSIS

	Gale, Judith 
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Goldleaf, Steven 
	English

	Green, Claudia
	Management and Management Science

	Grossman, Fred 
	Information Systems

	Herman, Susan                                    
	Dyson College of Arts and Sciences

	Hoefer, Peter
	Lubin School of Business

	Hwang, Alvin
	Management and Management Science

	Jacob, Rudolph 
	Accounting

	Jaffe-Ruiz, Marilyn
	Nursing

	Kessler, Eric 
	Management and Management Science

	Kuei, Chu-Hau
	Management and Management Science

	Lala, Vishal                         
	Lubin School of Business

	Lamartina-Lens, Iride
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Le Vine, Saul
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	Long, Mary
	Marketing

	Newman, Bernard
	Accounting

	Niu, Weihua
	Psychology

	Offutt, William
	History/ Honors Program

	Parker, Scott C.
	Performing Arts

	Pender, Patricia
	English

	Quest, Linda
	Political Science

	Rabinowitz, Allan
	Accounting / Publishing

	Raubicheck, Walter
	English

	Reagin, Nancy
	History/Women’s Studies

	Rogers, Amy
	Performing Arts

	Salerno, Roger
	Criminal Justice, Sociology /Anthroplogy

	Sama, Linda
	Management

	Sandler, Dennis
	Marketing

	Sawalha, Aseel
	Criminal Justice / Sociology

	Silverman, Jonathan
	English

	Soares, Manuela
	Publishing

	Stokes, John
	Psychology

	Suarez, Wagner
	Modern Languages

	Taiani, Geraldine
	Mathematics

	Thomas, Christopher
	Theater / Fine Arts

	Topol, Martin
	Marketing

	Tucker, Alan
	Finance

	Vereline, Linda                                   
	School Of Education

	Viswanath, P. V. 
	Finance and Economics

	Woertendyke, Ruis
	Theater / Fine Arts

	Yarlett, Nigel
	Chemistry and Physical Sciences

	Yasik, Anastasia
	Psychology

	Zaccario, Michelle
	Psychology

	Tinkelman, Daniel 
	Accounting


	GUESTS
	DEPARTMENT

	Baczco, Joseph
	Lubin

	Black, W.
	Enrolment Management

	Broda, Joanna
	Enrolment Management

	Brodsky, Steve
	University Counsel

	Caputo, David
	President

	Conmolly, Norma
	ACE fellow President

	Franco, Joseph
	Dyson

	Hayes, Darren
	CSIS

	Hermann, Nira
	Dyson

	Herritt, Linda
	Fine Arts

	Hill, Jonathan
	CSIS

	Isaacson, Mel
	Library

	Killen, Darnita
	VP Student Affairs

	Manolikakis, Andreas
	Chair, HFA

	Miliano, Thomas
	Lubin

	Morreale, Joseph
	Provost

	Norberto, Aracelis
	Provost Office

	Reantillo, S.
	Admission

	Rosenfeld, Michael
	CAE/History

	Ryan, Joseph
	CRJ

	Schlesinger, R.
	Dyson

	Siefflu, Karin
	University Counsel

	Wailoo, Lynette
	Lubin

	Williams, Adelia
	Dyson

	Whitifield, Rick
	Finance


CALL TO ORDER 

S. Le Vine, chair, called the meeting to order at 12:15pm, and welcomed everyone. 

This special session of the New York Faculty Council was called to provide the president and senior administrative staff the opportunity to address faculty on the state of the university.  

ADDRESS BY PRESIDENT CAPUTO 


President Caputo welcomed everyone.  

The university has lined up many Centennial Celebrations in the coming months and faculty were invited to participate in these activities.  These included “An Evening with Maya Angelou” on Oct 4, 2006, the Harriet Jacobs conference on October 6-7, and campus parties in the coming months.  Details are available at the Pace website (http://appserv.pace.edu/execute/page.cfm?doc_id=12571).

President Caputo will continue his online and open hour meetings with faculty and students on different campuses.  In addition, he will host various location faculty meetings in the coming year.  

Construction activities by a city developer to build a 74 storey building in the lot next to One Pace Plaza are likely to begin in Spring 2007.  There will be some inconvenience to Pace faculty and students because some roads are likely to be closed for the construction activities.

President Caputo welcomed Norma Siefflu, an A.C.E. Fellow who will be working with the president and his management team in the coming year.  

University-wide enrolment is 4% – 5% short of the target this year.  This translates into a 400 to 500-student shortfall.  New students, when compared to the previous year, are down 15%-20%.   The Board of Trustees has asked the president to focus on increasing enrollment in 2007.  President Caputo emphasized that the enrollment decline is not due to the lack of effort by Vice President Bill Black and his Office of Enrolment Management staff.  Despite an increase in the applicant pool, the conversion rate to enrolled students has declined this year.  Consequently, a staffing freeze begun this summer will continue.  The lower enrolment could result in an $18 million shortfall this year.  These preliminary figures will have to be confirmed in October 2006. 

In response to various faculty questions on the nature and causes of the decline, President Caputo said that the decline was more prominent on the New York City campus than the Pleasantville Campus.  One of many possible reasons for the decline could be the late sending of admission letters to students–somewhere in late April due to accounting and audit processes.  Some faculty pointed to the 19% tuition rate increase as a cause for the lower enrolment and the president said that this could be one of multiple causes.  He mentioned that, for example, the higher program discounting rate of 45% to 50% by competing schools when compared to Pace University’s 33% program discounting could have contributed to Pace’s lower enrollment.  

Faculty made various suggestions to help alleviate the budget shortfall.  One of them was the need to freeze tuition increases so that annual tuition costs do not go over the $30,000 level.  In response, President Caputo said that freezing or even reducing tuition fees may have to be considered in the coming year.  Another faculty member mentioned the need to consider how the 4-year guaranteed tuition plan that has frontloaded a 19% increase fee level may impact on transfer students who are here for 1 – 2 years and do not benefit much from the 4-year guaranteed tuition level.  Yet another faculty member suggested the need for a salary freeze across the board, including senior administrative staff.  Some faculty commented on the novelty of the guaranteed tuition and its negative impact on enrolment.  To this comment, President Caputo said that Pace is not unique in having such a plan as there are between 20 and 25 institutions that have some form of guaranteed tuition plans with George Washington University’s system being the most similar to the Pace plan.

ADDRESS BY PROVOST MORREALE

Provost Morreale welcomed everyone.  

Pace University continues to retain its Tier 3 standing in the US World & News Ranking, something to be happy about this year   A faculty member pointed to the need to review a website that was linked to the US World & News Ranking where some students have rather negative comments on their Pace experiences with the administration.

Provost Morreale then answered various questions from faculty, ranging from the complexity of the guaranteed tuition plan to the program discounting system.  He said that parents and students were not confused by the discounting system and were in fact well aware of the net amount they have to pay for an education at Pace.  The focus of faculty should be on delivering a quality education that will attract and retain students.


ADDRESS BY SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT WHITFIELD

Rick Whitfield presented details of the financial assumptions that went into this year’s budget and the resultant enrolment shortfall.  The tuition fee for a semester was set at $14,728, a 19% increase over that of the previous year.  This increase was built upon a targeted number of students that is needed to cover the 2006/07 cost structure.  Total projected tuition revenue was $272.2 million.  For the 2006/07 year, the projected cost increase was $15.45 million with half of it going to student financial aid and a 2.5% salary increase.  The projected cost increase was arrived at after taking into account a reduction of $3.85 million in some organizational areas.

Due to the current 4% target enrollment shortfall, expenses were likely to exceed revenue by $8.7million to $15.5million.  A faculty member pointed to the need to be more transparent with the enrolment shortfall percentage.  Whitfield agreed that the shortfall in admitted students has resulted mainly from a 20% shortfall in new student enrollment compared with that of the previous year. 

At this point, some students entered the room and were asked whether there was an invitation for their presence at the meeting.  To this question, Roger Salerno indicated that he had invited them to the faculty council meeting and they were his guests, so they were welcomed to the meeting.  

After Whitefield’s presentation, many faculty asked questions on various matters.   There was a question on how the projected budget differed so significantly from the actual situation.  Whitfield said that the nature of the budget mix and discounting of students had changed from that of previous year and this has caused an underestimate of the incoming revenue.  For example, the enrollment increase in the School of Education came from certificate programs that did not translate into much higher revenues because of higher discounting at about the 60% level when compared to the 30% discounting in our traditional programs.  To a second question on the need to continue funding the coming year’s needs for capital improvements, Whitefield said that expense approval for these items was released a couple of weeks ago to the schools.  Responses to a third question on the actual current enrollment level showed that current enrolment was 13,127, an 8% decline from that of the previous year--13,897.    

President Caputo said that the administration is examining solutions to the shortfall situation from multiple perspectives, including changes to the guaranteed tuition plan, the value added of Pace programs, comparative cost and tuition level to those of other schools, online versus face-to-face mix of classes, and other options.  

A couple of faculty members asked about the expenditure of money in activities that were somewhat peripheral to the strategic plan of the university with the consequent result of lesser resources for core activities, such as classroom instruction and other student needs.  In response, President Caputo said that various activities, such as the Pace Poll, the Center for Downtown New York, Pace for the Environment and others have brought Pace high publicity and were not funded with new money in the last year.  Also, programs such as the Actors Studio have helped increase student enrolment through the MFA and related undergraduate degrees.  Costs for the democratic debates were not significant and have improved student civic awareness and engagement.  One faculty member questioned whether civic engagement has any impact on students and curriculum benefits in the long run.

Another faculty member pointed to the possible $10 million shortfall that could arise from the 400 to 500 student shortfall in this freshmen year for each of the next four years.  Another faculty member asked for line-by-line expense item information to understand where expenses are being incurred so that faculty could be more involved in the cost reduction effort.  To this request, Whitfield responded that the current financial system is not able to provide the needed details due to the way expense item aggregation has been built into the system.  However, schools may be able to provide the final line item details requested by the faculty.  

Both Provost Morreale and Whitfield pointed to the steps that have been planned to address the enrollment shortfall and budgetary situation.  These included, among others, reviewing the guaranteed tuition plan, salary freezes, program restructuring, and many other options.  

President Caputo reminded everyone that the focus should be on maximizing the student educational experience and that the current budgetary shortfall is likely to be a short-term problem.  In the longer term, the university would need to address its longer term cost structure by reviewing its ability to operate in multiple locations as it is currently doing.  

A faculty member suggested the need to bring back programs that cater to part-time students—a former strength of Pace that has been allowed to lapse over the last 15 years.  

One of the students present said that he would have left Pace University for a nearby higher standing university if it were not for efforts of a faculty member to retain him.  In light of the financial situation of the university, he also questioned the large salary of the president, one that is comparable to the salary of the president of a nearby top-tier university that was more than ten times the size of Pace University.  

The chair stated that “we should look back, look at, and look forward” (respice, adspice, prospice), but we must have a positive plan to move forward at this time.  It is imperative to have the funds to implement the plan.  All the rhetoric is insufficient – positive action is the only road ahead.” 

OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS

There being no old business and no further new business, Saul Le Vine thanked everyone for coming to the meeting. 

The meeting was adjourned at 1:50 pm 

Respectfully submitted, 

Alvin Hwang 
Secretary, New York Faculty Council
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